
PLS 101 - Lecture 31

The last time we met we were talking about the importance of the various 
types of Supreme Court appointments and the importance of the President of 
these appointments.  I think I left you with the discussion about Chief 
Justice Earl Warren and his appointment by President Eisenhower just to 
illustrate the importance of those appointments.  Now, I also donít know if it 
came up last time about this but I want to make sure we do understand.  These 
appointments, not only at the Supreme Court by also at the ó all the federal 
judges are lifetime appointments and thatís why these appointments are very, 
very important.

And so I want you to understand that just because the President has the 
right to appoint the Supreme Court, while thatís important, keep in mind itís 
only those appointments but itís the other 649 federal judges at both the 
district and appellate level.  And so because of that the President does have 
a very strong hand in having ó shaping the federal judiciary with his 
philosophy over a four-year period.  If you can imagine, there are many 
vacancies in the entire federal judicial system that come up during a four-
year period or even an eight-year period if the President serves two terms.  
So I want you to understand how important that can be in terms of how one 
president serving two terms could have a major impact not only on the Supreme 
Court, but also the federal judiciary as a whole.

So we were finishing up that discussion ó again, staying in Chapter 11 
here.  What I want to do today now is talk a little bit more about the 
workings of the Supreme Court, some of the operational procedures, and also 
get into a discussion about the whole idea of judicial activism versus 
judicial restraint.  And there are actually some readings here in the reader, 
on pages 95 to 104, that talk about the arguments for judicial activism versus 
judicial restraint.  So make sure that youíre up on those readings as well.

But going back to our discussion in terms of the workings of the Supreme 
Court, what weíre gonna talk about here is how do cases get to the Supreme 
Court.  As you may know, the Supreme Courtís term begins officially on the 
first Monday in October.  Normally, that term runs through around June ó the 
mid part of June or early July.  For a court case to get to the Supreme Court, 
the Supreme Court actually hears about 7,000 petitions.  There are about 7,000 
petitions come before the Supreme Court every year.  These petitions come in 
the form of ó what Iíve got here on the PowerPoint ó writs of certiorari.  
These writs of certiorari are basically requests from lower courts to the 
Supreme Court to review the case.  If the Supreme Court decides to grant the 
petition to hear or look at the lower court case, what the Supreme Court says 
is it will grant cert meaning that it has approved that request or petition 
for that writ of certiorari.  What the term, writ certiorari, really means is 
a request that the Supreme Court order the lower court to send a record of the 
case up to the Supreme Court.

Now, if they come in 7,000 petitions per year, then the real question is 
how does the Supreme Court pare down those petitions.  Actually, from that 
given term, from October through early June or so, the Supreme Court will 
normally look at and make decisions anywhere, 100 to 200 cases per term.  And 
so the question is, then, how is it that the Supreme Court makes decisions to 
go from 7,000 petitions on average to down to 100 to 200 cases per its term.  
And let me talk a little bit about how that happens.

The Chief Justice plays a very important role in this case.  Because what 
will happen here is that he will prepare a list beforehand of those 7,000 



petitions of the cases that he thinks are the most important.  And so from 
that 7,000, he may have a list of a few hundred cases that he pares down.  
Now, from that list whatís going to happen here is that the justices will 
review that shortened list thatís been prepared by the Chief Justice.  Theyíre 
going to look at that list and then vote on those cases in terms of which ones 
theyíre gonna review.  Cases are accepted by something called the rule of 
four.  The rule of four.  And what that means is that four justices ó if any 
four justices vote to consider a case, then that case has made it here to that 
list of 100 to 200 cases that the court will review and hear that year, make 
decisions on.  So again, of the 7,000 only about 100 to 200 are considered by 
the Supreme Court.  As you might imagine, the Supreme Court has a lot of 
freedom, a lot of autonomy to decide what cases itís going to consider.

Now, letís look and see what happens here when the Supreme Court actually 
is in session, whatís actually going on there.  Now, when the Supreme Court is 
in session, what itís doing is itís hearing oral arguments.  These arguments 
are normally allowed to last about one hour per case.  Thirty minutes for one 
side or one argument, thirty minutes for the opposing side.  Parties to these 
cases have already prepared written briefs, legal briefs.  Written briefs are 
legal documents that they have submitted explaining ó it basically contains a 
summary of the issues and the laws that apply, explains their position, their 
arguments that support their position.  So the Supreme Court ó members of the 
Supreme Court have already looked at these briefs.  So when going through the 
process of hearing the oral arguments, itís already looked at the briefs 
presented by both sides of each case.

Now, about the same time here when these oral arguments are taking place, 
the attorneys for each side are simply presenting before the Supreme Court a 
summary of these arguments contained within those prior submitted legal 
briefs.  And this is the time when the justices can ask specific questions and 
debate with other justices.  You may find, for example, that if youíre an 
attorney, probably one of the greatest privileges that you can ever have would 
be able to make an argument before the Supreme Court.  You may find that the 
Supreme Court has decided theyíre gonna review your case.  Youíve made the 
appeal, submitted the appeal in the form of a writ of certiorari, and the 
Supreme Court has now said, ìYes, weíre going to look at your case.î  So all 
the arguments from the lower court case have been sent up ó all the records of 
the lower court case have been sent up.  You may be submitting additional 
legal briefs supporting your case.  And now, all of a sudden, this is the day 
you get to go and present before the Supreme Court.  You have 30 minutes to 
make your best case that summarizes those arguments that were in the legal 
briefs.  You can assume quite readily that the members of the Supreme Court 
have already read all of the arguments and all the briefs that were ó the 
arguments contained in the briefs that have been submitted.

So youíve got 30 minutes to present your case.  Here you begin to 
summarize your arguments, trying to do your best.  And you may find that even 
though youíve got 30 minutes, you may only find that youíre only presenting 
for about five or ten minutes possibly.  And the reason why is because at any 
point in time the justices may interrupt you, ask you some questions ó may ask 
you some questions thatís not part of your presentation, but ask you 
additional questions and want to find out your position regarding answering 
their questions.

At the same time, you may find that the justices may be debating among 
themselves regarding certain points regarding your case.  And all of a sudden, 
before you know it, that 30 minutes is up and you may have only spent 10 or 15 



minutes at most on your presentation.  That certainly can happen.  But thatís 
whatís gonna be happening for the arguments.  Both sides ó again, 30 minutes 
for both sides for each case is what is normally allowed.

Now, what happens here is that at this time this court is not only 
considering the positions that have been enunciated or expressed in the 
various legal briefs, but also the court is going to get something called 
these amicus curiae briefs.  Amicus curiae briefs literally mean friend of the 
court briefs.  These are additional briefs that the court has actually looked 
at as well.  They may be submitted by interest groups who are very much 
interested in the outcome of this very important Supreme Court case.  I think, 
for example, in Brown v. Board of Education in 1954, the leading attorney for 
the NAACP was Thurgood Marshall, the first African American justice to be 
appointed to the Supreme Court.  He was the one who played a leading role in 
Brown v. Board of Education.  There were other groups out there, other 
interest groups, that were submitting briefs in support of Brownís position as 
well.  Not only the NAACP but others.  These amicus curiae briefs, in other 
words, are submitted oftentimes by interest groups that have a very important 
stake in the outcome of the case.

Another one you may have heard of is NARAL.  That stands for the National 
Abortion Rights Action League.  Letís say, for example, that with this new 
Supreme Court Chief Justice John Roberts, that theyíre going to consider a 
court case that might potentially overturn Roe v. Wade.  Now theyíve got 
Samuel Alito whoís been appointed to the Supreme Court and John Roberts now.  
Again, two Bush appointees, right?  And thereís been some concern expressed on 
both sides, concern and also joy about the possibility that Roe v. Wade will 
be overturned.  If there is such a case that comes up before the Supreme 
Court, groups such as the Christian Coalition or the National Abortion Rights 
Action League, or others on both sides, interest groups, will have their own 
legal staff with attorneys who are interested in the outcome of the case.  And 
what they will do is also submit briefs to the Supreme Court saying, ìWe want 
to submit this as an amicus curiae brief.î

So therefore, the Supreme Court has a lot ó each justice for any case now 
has looked at not only the lower court records, the actual formal briefs 
supporting sides, and potentially a host of amicus curiae briefs as well.  So 
they know the facts of the case inside and out when theyíre hearing the oral 
arguments.  And so when the oral arguments are being presented, no new 
information really is being expressed at that point by the attorneys for each 
side.  But this does give a chance for this position to be summarized and then 
give an opportunity for the justices to debate these issues as well.  

After the oral arguments have been presented, the Supreme Court will meet 
in a conference.  They will further discuss and debate each case presented 
during these oral arguments.  They will vote on each case.  What happens here 
is that there are three different types of opinions that you will see in terms 
of the Supreme Court.  There is the majority opinion which is the courtís 
opinion, the official opinion, but there are also two other kinds of opinions.  
Thereís dissenting opinion and concurring opinion. Now, letís talk a little 
bit about each of these as well.

If the chief justice is in the majority, he will assign the writing of the 
majority opinion.  There are nine justices, so whoís ever in the majority ó if 
the chief justice is in the majority, he will assign the writing of that 
majority opinion.  Now, what happens if the chief justice is not in the 
majority?  Who gets to write the majority opinion?  And answer is the most 
senior justice in the majority will then make the decision to assign the 



writing of the majority opinion.  So itís the most senior justice no matter 
what, but the chief justice assigns the writing if heís in the majority.

Now, the chief justice, for example ó letís say heís in the majority ó the 
chief justice can assign the writing of the majority opinion to himself, to 
another justice, or to some combination of justices.  A lot of flexibility and 
leeway that they have in terms of how that majority opinion will be written 
and who will be writing the opinion.  One justice may take the lead on it but 
there may be two or three justices possibly that are playing a very strong 
contributing role.  So it may be assigned to one or, again, the chief justice 
may assign it to himself.  He has a lot of flexibility there.

Now, when one justice is writing the majority opinion, other justices may 
be writing something called concurring opinions.  Concur means to agree with, 
right?  Now, a concurring opinion is different from a majority opinion.  A 
concurring opinion will always be consistent with the outcome of the majority 
opinion.  But what happens with the concurring opinion is there might be a set 
of justices that are in the majority ó and, by the way, I want you to 
understand this, too.  A concurring opinion always, I repeat always, has to be 
an opinion written by those in the majority.  Those in the majority may decide 
to write a concurring opinion or they may not.  It all depends on the 
specifics of each case and how the justices feel about the decisions.

There may be, for example, a justice  -- you might be, for example, a 
justice on the Supreme Court and you agreed with the majority opinion but you 
have a different set of legal steps or legal reasoning ó steps in your legal 
reasoning that it comes to the same outcome before a different path or a 
different set of reasons.  So you might say, therefore, that a concurring 
opinion is simply an opinion that concurs or agrees with the majority opinion 
but for a different set of reasons.  In other words, the path that I got to to 
reach this outcome may be different from the courtís majority opinion.  I come 
to the same conclusion but I think that the cases that we use or we rely upon 
to construct our reasoning to come to this outcome actually are more effective 
by following this set of cases, this path of cases, to reach that outcome 
rather than this path of cases to reach that outcome.  So itís a different set 
of reasoning or different legal reasoning behind that as far as the concurring 
opinion is concerned.

Now, youíve also got -- besides the majority opinion and concurring 
opinions, youíve also something called dissenting opinions.  A dissenting 
opinion obviously will always be written by someone in the minority.  Theyíll 
always be written by a member of the minority who disagrees with the decision.  
Now, tell me this ó in fact, if you look at some of these Supreme Court 
opinions youíre gonna find that some of them are very long, very detailed, 
very elaborate, a very high level of analytical reasoning of a chain of court 
cases to show how the court should apply their decision in this case.

Now, why would someone write a dissenting opinion that might  be very 
complex, just as complex as the courtís majority opinion ó why would somebody 
ó or more than one person.  There could be more than one dissenting opinion.  
They may be a group dissenting opinion.  There may be just one person writing 
it or several dissenting opinions even with one court case.  But my question 
is this.  Why would someone even bother to write a dissenting opinion?  It 
takes a lot of work, a lot of time, a lot of effort.  You know you havenít won 
your side of the court case.  The court has reasoned differently and youíre in 
the minority here.  Why would you then go to the trouble and the detail of 
writing a very long, complex argument supporting your position?  Why do you 
think that might be the case?



Well, what do you know about in terms of these opinions?  You know, for 
example, that courts rely on a principle named starre decisis.  This is 
something they talked about in the book.  Starre decisis is the legal 
principle that says let the decision stand.  The simple point here is that the 
courts often will look at precedent -- that is, the courtís reasoning from 
earlier history, earlier court cases maybe 30, 40 years ago -- and rely upon 
the precedent ó that is, established precedent, what the court has said in the 
past as a basis for their reasoning in the future.

Now, letís say every now and then the court will overturn earlier 
decisions.  If a court today is thinking about overturning some decision made 
30 years ago, what do you think will be one of the first pieces of evidence 
that it looks at in order to overturn its decision?  And, of course, it will 
obviously be the dissenting opinion.  The dissenting opinion from the earlier 
case may serve ó maybe a case 50 years ago.  That dissenting opinion may very 
well serve as a foundation for overturning a court case years down the road.

So my point here is that why would a justice go to the trouble of writing 
a dissenting opinion?  Because down the road some future Supreme Court and 
some future set of Supreme Court justices may very well look at my decision, 
my dissenting opinion, as a basis for overturning this court case.  So 
dissenting opinions can play a very important role, especially down the road.  
Itís often one of the first things the Supreme Court will look at if itís 
considering overturning a prior case from an earlier era.  So those are the 
three basic kinds of opinions that the Supreme Court issues when itís writing 
each of the cases.

Now, what I also want to now talk a little bit about is going back to some 
of the origins of the Supreme Court and some of the beginnings of the Supreme 
Court.  We need to go all the way back.  The first Chief Justice of the 
Supreme Court was John Jay.  He was Chief Justice for a very brief time.  The 
one that we often hear about, one of the earliest and perhaps one of the most 
of the Supreme Court, was Chief Justice John Marshall.  And it was especially 
under his tenure as Chief Justice that the court ended up establishing itself 
under our new country, under our new Constitution, as playing a very 
influential role.

And so under his leadership the Supreme Court was able to declare that the 
national law was in all instances supreme over state law.  Under his 
leadership the Supreme Court was able to assert that the Supreme Court had the 
power ó not the other two branches, not Congress, not the President, but the 
Supreme Court ó to decide what the Constitution meant and whether acts 
undertaken by Congress and the President were constitutional or 
unconstitutional.  The right of the Supreme Court to decide these kinds of 
things is known as the power of judicial review.

Judicial review was first enunciated and established under this very 
important Supreme Court case, Marbury v. Madison, in 1803.  And it was in this 
court case where the Supreme Court affirmed its right to engage in this 
practice of judicial review.  Again, judicial review meaning the rights of the 
courts to consider acts of Congress, acts of the President, and over time it 
came to also mean acts of states in terms of their constitutionality.  So 
thatís why itís a very important court case.  Itís essentially during this 
time Chief Justice Marshall asserted broad powers of the Supreme Court to 
review any kind of decision made by the President, Congress or the states, 
even state courts to see if it violated the Constitution.  That established 
essentially the Supreme Courtís ultimate right as being the final arbiter of 
the Constitution.



Now, even though thatís a very important power of the Supreme Court 
because it can now look at, for example, state laws or laws passed by a city 
or laws passed by the Congress or the Missouri legislature and find out 
whether or not itís in conformity with the provisions in the Constitution.  So 
itís a very important power.

But I think itís also important to point out that there are some important 
limits to the Supreme Courtís power.  And I think of it in this term ó in 
these terms right here.  Once the court has made a decision, this does not 
guarantee that things are gonna change overnight.  In fact, it may not 
guarantee that anything is gonna happen.  The problem with this is as follows.  
The Supreme Court, while it can issue its rules, the Supreme Court as a body 
does not have the power to make sure its decisions are carried out.  As the 
book points out, for example, the Supreme Court cannot call out an army to 
implement its decisions nor can it impose taxes on people to help fund the 
implementation of these decisions.

And as I had mentioned before in earlier discussions, the segregation.  
You know, that was declared unconstitutional in the very famous court case, 
Brown v. Board of Education, in 1954 which declared unconstitutional 
segregation and said that the cities and states needed to move with all 
deliberate speed to institute desegregation.  That happened in 1954.  From my 
own experience, as I was telling you, 15 years later ó 15 years later there 
was still rampant segregation being practiced down south in many, many 
southern school districts and mine was one of them.

So essentially, the way I like to look at the Supreme Court is ó if you 
want to use a word analogy, I think of the Supreme Court as having a big mouth 
that can speak the truth but itís got its hands tied behind its back.  And 
itís got its hands tied behind its back in two ways, actually.  Number one, it 
doesnít have the power to implement the truth that it speaks.  It has to rely 
upon the cooperation of the President, of the Congress, and of the states to 
carry out its decisions.  If the President or the Congress or the states 
choose to drag their feet, really thereís not a whole lot that the Supreme 
Court can do to change that.  So I see the Supreme Court as a big mouth 
speaking the truth with its hands tied behind its back.  And thatís one way 
its hands are tied because it cannot implement its decisions.

But a related point I want to make about this in terms of limitations of 
the powers of the Supreme Court goes along these kinds of lines here.  The 
Supreme Court cannot actively go out looking for cases to review and possibly 
to overturn or something like that, or laws to declare unconstitutional.  The 
Supreme Court is not this active search engine waiting to try and find out, 
looking for cases to decide to review.  And as we talked about in terms of 
these writs of certiorari, what has to happen here?  The cases have to be ó 
people have to bring their case to the Supreme Court and ask the Supreme Court 
to review those cases before the Supreme Court can even consider them.  

So, in a lot of ways, Iím the Supreme Court.  I can speak the truth.  Iíve 
got my hands tied, though.  I canít implement my decisions and I canít even 
decide what cases to even look at until the cases are brought to me.  Now, 
once the cases are brought to me, I have a lot of leeway and autonomy to 
decide what cases that we will review as an institution.  But until it 
happens, thereís nothing the Supreme Court can do.  There could be rampant 
violations of the peopleís rights going on right now in various cities and 
states and until somebody files a court case, until somebody appeals it to the 
Supreme Court, the Supreme Court can do nothing about it.  The Supreme Court 
cannot go say, ìOh, I saw that law in Springfield, Missouri, and it certainly 



does look like itís a very unconstitutional law, and weíre gonna take a look 
at it.î  It does not have that ability to do that.  So thatís why I say it has 
power and at the same time it also has limitations.

Now, that actually gets me into a very interesting topic known as judicial 
activism versus judicial restraint.  Itís a very interesting topic that weíve 
heard a lot about in the news these days, about, quote, ìactivist judges,î 
judges who are, quote, ìlegislating from the benchî and making decisions that 
they think are substituting for what the legislature should be doing.  Those 
are some of the common arguments that come into play in this debate.  By the 
way, thatís where the material that weíve got here on page 94 to page 105 
speaks to these issues.  Pages 94 to 105.  I want to make sure if you havenít 
read that in the reader that you have ó that you follow those arguments.

There is one, for example, here on page 95 by Edwin Meece about whatís 
called the jurisprudence of original intention and that really speaks to the 
idea of judicial restraint.  And then thereís another reading here on page 99 
thatís by William Brennan, quote, ìReading the Constitution as 20th century 
Americans.î  It speaks to the idea of judicial activism. And so you see a 
little bit of an interesting debate, a point/counterpoint debate, in those two 
readings that really speak to the issue that weíre talking about here.

Now, letís talk about what we mean by judicial activism and judicial 
restraint here.  We have said that, on the one hand, the courts were not able 
to end segregation overnight.  Itís taken many years and the cooperation of 
the President, Congress, and state legislatures to institute desegregation.  
But at the same time, let me give you the other side of the coin here.  The 
courts have begun to intervene ó over the past 30 years or so, theyíve begun 
to intervene in matters once left to the [inaudible].  When I talked earlier 
about Earl Warren and being Chief Justice of one of the most liberal courts in 
the history of the U.S., they were engaging in the practice of judicial 
activism.  They were basically making and designing remedies that have far-
reaching ramifications.  Not only at the Supreme Court level, but it can be at 
any level.  In fact, if any of you happen to know lawyers, you should ask them 
this question.  Theyíll be very impressed with this question here.  ìAre you 
more in favor of judicial activism or judicial restraint?î  Because these 
really do speak to two different schools of thought regarding the role of the 
judiciary in our society.  So itís a very interesting debate.

What the courts have done is that even though despite limitations, the 
courts have taken ó especially during the ë60s and the ë70s ó a very activist 
role in designing some remedies to address certain problems or wrongs in our 
society.  I think, for example, the very famous Supreme Court case ó Iím 
sorry.  It wasnít Supreme Court.  It was actually a federal case at the lower 
level called Wyatt v. Stickney.  This guy, Stickney, was the administrator of 
a state mental health hospital ó a state mental hospital in Alabama back in 
the late ë60s and early 70s.  The concern here ó in this case it was actually 
a federal judge, Frank Johnson, who was the writer of this case.  Basically, 
hereís what happened.  There was a state mental hospital that ended up having 
to engage in budget cuts, severe budget cuts, in its institution where people 
who had mental illnesses were being housed.  Some people ó the families of 
some people who were in this institution said, ìMy father or my uncle is there 
and theyíre not getting treated well at all.î  And in part it was a concern 
because it seemed like there was a lack of staff since a lot of these budget 
cuts had occurred.  And so they were concerned about were they really getting 
adequate care or not.

Well, hereís what the federal district judge, Frank Johnson, said in this 



court case here.  He said that, ìI donít really care about your budget 
situation.  You, Mr. Mental Health Administrator, youíre going to change the 
way you do business.  If you donít, weíre gonna hold you in contempt of court.  
Youíre going to make sure, for exampleî ó and he listed a lot of specific 
detail.  He says, for example, ìYouíre gonna make sure that the temperature in 
that facility doesnít go anywhere below 68 degrees or above 84 degrees for 24 
hours, seven days a week.  Youíre gonna make sure that the temperature is 
controlled.  Youíre gonna make sure that all of the patients under your care 
are not gonna be overly prescribed medication, that theyíre gonna have 
medication thatís consistent with the care that they need.  Youíre gonna make 
sure that theyíre all fed properly.  Youíre gonna make sure, for example, that 
all of them have a minimum calorie count of 1800 calories per day.  Youíre 
gonna make sure also, Mr. Mental Health Administrator, that the square foot 
per person ó youíre not gonna have overcrowding going on.î  A common response 
in these kinds of prisons or hospital institutions might very well be ó once 
their budgets are cut, they bring more people in but they donít have the 
facilities to house them.  Overcrowding is a very easy ó is a quick problem 
that can quickly occur in these kinds of situations.

Frank Johnson, the judge, said, ìYouíre gonna make sure that every single 
person housed under your care has a minimum living square feet of 125 square 
foot per person, living space.î  Donít you see what was going on here?  Here 
was a federal judge designing very specific remedies.  Now, in this case it 
was a federal judge telling the state what to do.  Of course the Alabama State 
Mental Health Administration said, ìIím doing the best we can.  We have budget 
cuts and thereís not much we can do about this.î  And the federal judge says, 
ìI donít really care what your budget situation is.  Thatís not my issue.  
Thatís your problem.  Thatís your headache that you have to deal with.î

But I look at that case as a good example of what we mean by judicial 
activism.  This is basically where the courts are designing remedies that may 
have far-reaching ramifications.  Theyíre getting involved in areas where they 
may not necessarily have expertise.  Does a judge really have expertise, for 
example, in deciding how many calories each of the people under the care 
should be given per day?  Again, very, very specific details here.

The courts have taken more activist roles in other ways as well.  Thereíve 
been cases where a judge orders people who were declared ineligible for 
welfare, to order them now being eligible for welfare.  Thereíve been several 
kinds of cases like this.  In fact, if we think about even 1954, if the 
Supreme Court had not declared segregation unconstitutional back then, it 
might still be the law today.  So what this gets into in terms of some 
arguments for judicial activism and judicial restraint, and there are some 
heated exchanges that take place on both sides of the equation.

Let me first talk to you about judicial restraint and then weíll counter 
that with judicial activism.  Judicial restraint basically says that the 
courts should invoke judicial review ó that is, the right of the court to 
review the actions here -- that the court should invoke judicial review on a 
very limited basis.  Now, of course, judicial activism suggests the opposite, 
that the court should invoke the power of judicial review on an active basis.  
Letís talk about some arguments here for each.

Arguments for judicial restraint include the following.  As I alluded to, 
judges ó one of the common arguments supporting judicial restraint is as 
follows.  Judges often do not have expertise in matters such as school 
administration, prison management or environmental protection.  And yet here 
they are, ruling on court cases, talking about how schools should be 



administered, how state mental hospitals should be administered, how prisons 
should be run, how the environment should be protected by city utilities or 
government, or something like that.  So judges do not have the expertise.  And 
moreover, judges really do not have to consider the tradeoffs involved in 
order to implement these mandates, as I mentioned in the idea about the budget 
cuts.  The judge said, ìI donít care what your budget problem is.  Thatís not 
my problem.  Thatís your problem.î  Again, what if the people donít want to 
pay higher taxes to improve the system?  Oftentimes the courts have been blind 
to these kinds of issues.

A second argument here for judicial restraint is this.  Judges are 
appointed -- many judges at the higher level in the state but also the federal 
level are appointed and not elected.  Therefore, they can be immune to popular 
control.  The argument is that judges can act as unelected legislators.  You 
may hear the term activist judge ó that is, legislating from the bench.  
Thatís the argument thatís being put forth here in favor of judicial 
restraint.  We donít want judges who have a lifetime appointment acting like 
legislators.  If nothing else, with legislators, they are controlled by the 
people because the people elect the legislators.  But the people cannot elect 
many of these kinds of judges that obviously have lifetime appointments so 
they are immune from popular control.  Therefore, for them to get in these 
kinds of decisions and almost act as if they were legislators, it really 
upsets a lot of people because of what they perceive in terms of that role 
that theyíre playing.

Now, again, as far as judicial restraint is concerned, that goes hand in 
hand with whatís called a strict interpretation or a narrow interpretation of 
the Constitution.  It doesnít really matter what the judge thinks or says, but 
what does the law say and how does the law apply in a particular case.  
Sometimes it may even mean going back to the original intent, going back to 
the idea of original intent of the Constitution.  What did the founding 
fathers really say about this.

Now, in addition to that, you also have arguments for judicial activism 
and the arguments here basically are as follows.  Judges donít have to get 
reelected so they can speak their conscience.  The bottom line here is 
judicial activism can provide an avenue where certain wrongs can be righted.  
It helps to insure that peopleís rights will not continue to be violated.  
There was an article I pulled out recently in the New York Times that was kind 
of interesting.  It was talking about the abuse of prisoners in Iraq.  As part 
of this article, what it says ó interesting ó that I thought spoke to this 
issue.  Did you know that over the last 25 years over 40 different state 
prison systems were under some form of court order for brutality, for 
overcrowding, or for providing lack of good food or lack of medical care?  
Because of this, how much more of these kinds of abuses might continue to go 
on if there were no such kind of redress?  So this is a good example that some 
people have suggested for the need for judicial activism.  The court should 
play an active role.  As you know here and what we suggest here is that this 
coincides with a loose or not a very strict interpretation of the 
Constitution.  Judges should discover instead the underlying principles 
underlying the Constitution and involving the Constitution, and treat the 
Constitution essentially as a living, breathing document applicable to todayís 
concerns.  How it may apply today may be different than how it applied several 
years ago.

Now, briefly I need to talk about a few other quick things here, too.  We 
need to move in and discuss a little bit about Missouriís judicial system.  We 



were talking about the federal judicial system, the federal judiciary.  As we 
talked about the President, we talked about the governor of Missouri, the 
Congress, the Missouri legislature, and now the Supreme Court, now letís talk 
a little bit about Missouriís judicial system here.

If we were to basically sort of start the foundation at the very lowest 
level, across the State of Missouri, it has 44 trial courts.  Now, Missouri 
makes it a little complicated because they call these circuit courts.  We 
normally think of circuit courts in the federal system as appellate courts.  
But circuit courts in Missouri are actually trial courts -- that is, courts of 
original jurisdiction.  Some circuits will contain a number of smaller 
counties.  Others will just have one county.  The county and the circuit kind 
of overlap each other perfectly.  And each circuit court is divided up into 
various divisions.  So, for example, you may have some have a juvenile 
division, a probate division, and a municipal division.  So thatís the bottom 
tier there.  Many of the judges that serve on the circuit courts, on these 
trial courts, serve for six-year terms and most of them are elected by the 
people. 

At the second tier you have your appellate courts, courts of appellate 
jurisdiction.  These are called courts of appeals.  These are divided up into 
three districts: the Eastern, the Western, and the Southern.  Springfield is 
located as part of the Southern district.  Here there are a total of 32 judges 
among all three districts.  And then the highest level ó and, oh, by the way.  
The appellate court judges are elected for 12-year terms.  And Iím gonna talk 
a little bit about ó theyíre both elected and selected.  Iím gonna talk to you 
a little bit about that in just a second here.

The third tier is the Missouri Supreme Court.  The Missouri Supreme Court, 
unlike the U.S. Supreme Court, has only seven judges on this Missouri Supreme 
Court.  Like the appellate courts serve for 12-year terms.  Now, the thing I 
also want to talk to you real quickly about is this idea of something called 
the Missouri Plan.  The Missouri Plan is something that was established back 
in 1940 and it was designed to help create a process for selecting both 
appellate judges ó that is, judges at the courts of appeal and the Supreme 
Court judges.

Now, the plan by and large does not apply to the trial judges, the circuit 
judges, because most of them are elected by the people.  But hereís what 
happens under the Missouri Plan.  Itís kind of interesting.  There is 
something called the Appellate Judicial Commission.  It is a non-partisan 
group of people.  Itís responsible for handling vacancies on the courts of 
appeal and also on vacancies on the Missouri Supreme Court.  And whenever a 
vacancy occurs, the Appellate Judicial Commission develops a list of three 
potential candidates which are then given to the governor.  The governor then 
picks one of these individuals.  So they come up with three, the governor 
picks one.  The governor cannot just pick anybody when thereís a vacancy, but 
he has to pick a candidate thatís been selected by the Appellate Judicial 
Commission.

Now, what happens is as follows.  This is whatís really interesting.  At 
the next general election, the voters will be asked to vote on whether or not 
the judge should stay in office.  If the people vote yes, the judge stays for 
12 years.  If no, the judge is out and the process begins all over again, and 
the Appellate Judicial Commission will now submit three new names to the 
governor.  At the end of 12 years, the judge will come up for the vote again 
and itíll say, ìShould this judge be retained for another 12 years?î  And then 
the people get to vote on it.  So the point about the Missouri Plan which is 



really kind of interesting here is that it uses voter approval.  At the same 
time, it also incorporates the rights of the governor to select whom he wants 
and at the same time it uses this body of lawyers, the Appellate Judicial 
Commission, to select.  So it blends all three of those into it.

Advantages and disadvantages?  Part of the problem here is that most of 
the judges who are reelected over and over again, no one knows who they are.  
When you look on the ballot and you say, ìShould Judge David Smith stay on for 
another 12 years?î everyone votes yes.  So I see some limitations in this plan 
but many states have adopted some variant of the Missouri Plan.

The bottom line to me, what this also speaks to, is the whole idea about 
the role of judges in the political process.  For the Supreme Court, should 
judges be appointed for life or should they be elected by the people?  Should 
the judges basically find out where the PAC money is coming from to get 
supported and run for office and therefore be accountable to the people and be 
elected by the people or should they be immune from popular control?  The 
problem is you canít have it both ways.  If you want to get the judges out of 
politics, youíve gotta give them immunity.  If you want the judges out of 
immunity, theyíre not answerable directly to the people.  Therein lies a real 
big question.  How accountable should judges be to the political process?

When we finish this discussion, next week weíre gonna go ahead and move on 
in to Chapter 12 and talk about various amendments to the Constitution, the 
Bill of Rights, civil liberties as well as the struggle for equal rights.  So 
thank you very much and weíll see you then.


